TRAWDEN FOREST PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday the 3rd December 2018
Meeting started 7.00pm

Present

Chairperson Barry Hodgson 

Vice Chairperson Paul Reyner 

Cllr John Dransfield

Clerk Adele Waddington 

Cllr David Barritt


Cllr Beverley Robinson

Apologies Cllr Ian Hartley, Cllr Ruth Crompton, Cllr David Storey, Cllr Clare Storey

Also present: CCllr Purcell, Cllr Margaret Foxley, CCllr Whipp, David Whitfield, Aron Cross
Minutes 
The minutes of the meeting of 5th November 2018 were approved.  Proposed by Cllr Reyner, seconded by Cllr Barritt
Declaration of Interest

Parish Council were reminded of the requirement of the member Code of Conduct concerning the declaration of interests.  
County Councillors Report

CCllr Whipp apologised for not attending recent meetings.

CCllr Whipp has received a draft highway capital programme for 2019/20, which includes full resurfacing on Lanehouse Lane and Hollin Hall.

Cllr Hodgson advised that Adele has reported the escaping water at White Lee, Lanehouse.  United Utilities have been out 3 times to try and find the leak, but have advised that it is surface water that should be running in a drain.

Cllr Robinson advised CCllr Whipp that the repairs that had been carried out to the escaping water at the bottom of Green Meadow is as bad as ever.  The water is missing the new ACO drain and running across the footpath again.  The original issue that was identified has not been repaired.
Concerns were raised about the state of Coal Pit Lane.  There are a number of deep potholes, and still nothing has been done where the road is sinking lower down than Windy Arbour corner.  Cllr Barritt offered to take some pictures of the road surface so that these can be sent into to LCC with the complaint.  CCllr Whipp suggested that all individuals who are experiencing issues on this road also make the complaint on the LCC website.

Adele raised the issue of the water escaping from underneath the horse trough at Gladstone Terrace again.  Latest reports were that there were no issues.  It is missing the grids as they are covered in leaves, and it is running across the road further down than Bankfield Street.  CCllr Whipp advised that Luke Edwards, the Drainage Engineer at Pendle Council has left and has not/will not be replaced.  He will ask that the trough be looked at again.

Cllr Dransfield advised that there is a pothole on the bad bend at the top of Winewall and 2 in Wycoller.  Adele to report.

Cllr Hodgson advised CCllr Purcell that the majority of the grit bins have been filled, but 2 have been missed; the new one at the top of Burnley Road, and the bad bend at the top of Winewall.  CCllr Purcell will ask for this to be done.

Cllr Foxley has spoken to Pendle Borough Council about the Ash tree near to the vicarage on Burnley Road, and this will be dealt with.  The Church corner has been swept, and leaves have been moved.  Adele has also asked the Lengthsman to monitor the grids and clear if necessary. 

There are some blocked grids on the bridge at Colne Road.  Adele to report and advise Cllr Foxley.

Cllr Foxley advised that the Boundary Commission meeting was held last month.  Adele has received the presentation and sent it out to all Councillors.  This project will be ongoing for almost 18 months and the Parish Council is encouraged to participate.

Wycoller Repairs

The retaining wall at the edge of the beck has not yet been started.  Adele has chased and been advised that LCC are waiting for permission to enter the water way to carry out the repairs.
Aron Cross attended the meeting regarding the state of the road in Wycoller again.  He has spent almost 2 years trying to get the road into a decent state of repair from the village to Parson Lee Farm.  Road planings were delivered and removed as they shouldn’t be used, and the hardcore that were deposited into the holes 
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earlier in the year have now washed into the beck due to the recent rain.  He is again experiencing suppliers refusing to deliver to his property, and he reminded CCllr Whipp and Purcell that he has planning permission for his glamping business.  Disabled access is again restricted due to the state of the road.  Aron questioned what level of maintenance or duty of care do LCC has for this road.  It is an adopted highway.  CCllr Whipp advised that, from past experience, the legal position is that LCC must maintain surfaces that are maintainable at public expense.  It can depend on the amount of use on a points based system.  Cllr Hodgson advised that 2 parts of the road were repaired to a better standard in the past, but more recently, the repairs are only temporary.  CCllr Whipp advised that, as LCC are the land owners of the fields to the side of the road, they have a responsibility to stop erosion to the highway if water is coming from their property onto this road.  Aron has read the Highways Act and the duty of care changes due to its use.  It was suggested that Aron could serve notice on LCC, which could end up in an Order being placed on LCC to do what is necessary to the surface.  Aron will follow this up.  CCllr Whipp left the meeting at 7.45pm
Community Centre Update
Cllr Barritt advised that the shop opened 2 weeks ago and it is running very very well.  The turnover has far exceeded anyone’s expectation.  CCllr Purcell thinks that this is a unique shop and the village must do everything it can to protect it.  Congratulations to the Community Centre Trustees.

Adele has been asked whether she wants to move the Parish Council Office into the new library/shop building and use the small office at the rear of the building.  Adele thinks that this is a great idea as she feels that a lot of people still don’t know what the Parish Council does.  Cllr Hodgson proposed that the move should take place, and Adele will be in the new office from the beginning of January.  This was seconded by Cllr Reyner.  Put to vote – all in favour.
Cllr Foxley advised that she has been attending the Friendship Group at the Community Centre so that any issues residents have can be reported and followed up by Cllr Foxley.
Police
Cllr Foxley thanked Adele for organising the meeting with the Police.  It was a very informative meeting and the Police were open and honest and are confident that the changes planned will make things better.  Adele to do the notes from the meeting and send to all Councillors and attendees of the meeting.  Jerry Stanford has sent the rota and contact details to Adele; these will be included with the notes.  Cllr Foxley will report anything to the Community Safety Partnership meetings on Trawden’s behalf, and Jerry will continue to send the rota through.  If Cllr Foxley cannot attend , one of the Councillors may attend instead.
Residents Issues
Cllr Robinson asked that, when residents are at the meeting, they are reminded that there is a 5 minute slot for them to speak.  Cllr Hodgson advised that he will do this ongoing.
Matters Arising
Vacancy for Parish Councillor

Adele has received one interested party write to her, but he could not attend the meeting.  Due to the time of year, it was thought that this be best left until into the new year.

Lengthsman/NWIB
Cllr Robinson advised that they have been invited to tea with the Mayor to show his appreciation of the work done by the ‘In Bloom’ group.  Cllr Robinson reminded everyone that Christmas cards and calendars are for sale in the shop and that some of the proceeds come back to Trawden in Bloom.
Cllr Robinson wondered whether the people who live in the bungalows at Boulsworth Drive would be interested in having a raised bed to grow vegetables in.  She has sponsorship from Jewsons who would provide the materials free of charge for a project like this.  Cllr Robinson wondered whether Cllr’s David and Clare Storey would be interested in getting involved in this.  Cllr Foxley advised that the ‘Grow Your Own’ group at Pendle Leisure might also be able to offer assistance.  Cllr Robinson will attend the Friendship Group in the New Year to gauge interest in this and report back.

Cllr Robinson and Pat, one of the volunteers, have taken a tree to the exhibition at Christ Church for their Christmas display.  Please have a look if you are able to.
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Andrew has completed 20.5hrs, and everyone thinks he is doing a great job.  Andrew will attend the weed killing course in December.

Colne and District Committee meeting

Cowfield Farm – There is some confusion regarding this enforcement.  Cllr Foxley will follow up.
Scar Top Mill – no progress on this, Cllr Foxley to follow up.

Park Cottages enforcement – owner instructed to clear site within 28 days
Track at Back Lane – owner has been given 3 months to either reinstate the land or submit a planning application
Stable Cottage, Far Wanless – reports of unauthorised erection of a garage

Structure at 5 Hall Meadows – this has failed to be built to approved plans.

Green Meadow – original issues ongoing; new issue of unauthorised erection of stable block or shelter

Capital programme funds – Willow weaving money has been verbally agreed, waiting for written authorisation to pay.  Cllr Foxley advised that if the project Cllr Robinson is thinking of with the older people’s bungalows, she will allocate some funds to this project. 
Neighbourhood Plan
The Referendum has taken place and there was a 33.33% turnout, achieving a 94% Yes vote, and just 6% No vote.
Adele has received an email from Neil Watson asking if the group are interesting is speaking at a ‘summit’ that they are planning.  They would like to encourage other Parish Councils to write a Neighbourhood Plan, but would like input from those who have already completed the task.  Cllr Dransfield will think about this and confirm to Adele.

Cllr’s Hodgson and Dransfield completed the Parking Survey and the results were distributed.  This task needs completing again in 5 years for comparison.

Cllr Dransfield has been looking at the Local List.  Policy 6 of the NHP is based on the List and he has drawn up some possible additions.  3 have already been completed on the pro-forma that Jonathan Dicken sent to us, but they have asked for a good amount to be done at any one time.  Cllr Dransfield is suggesting 10-12 with more in a couple of years.  The list has been circulated to the Councillors and he asks for thoughts on the sites in blue, and confirms at the next meeting whether everyone is happy with this.  Cllr Dransfield will contact Gillian Greenwood and see if she is still interested.  Cllr Robinson also advised that there are lots of reference books from Jack Greenwood in the library.
Allotments/Garages
Adele has been made aware that one of the garage tenants has agreed to sell their garage to someone else as he has vacated it.  As the Council has been informed after the agreement has been made, the Councillors advised that we must let this transfer happen, but Adele will add an item into the terms and conditions to state that the tenancy must be handed back to the Parish Council who will find a tenant and then put them in contact with the owner to discuss either a price for the garage, or whether the original owner should remove it.  This will only be applicable where a garage is being vacated, not transferred with a house sale.

As the Councillors are required to look at budget for the next financial year, Adele asked whether an increase in garage rents should be made in April.  Cllr Reyner proposed an increase to £132 per year.  Seconded by Cllr Dransfield.  Put to vote – all in favour.  As there was a complete pricing structure change in April 2018, the Councillors feel that the allotment rents should stay the same.  This was proposed by Cllr Hodgson and seconded by Cllr Robinson.  Put to vote – all in favour.

Adele has received a few enquiries about paying allotment and garage bills by Direct Debit.  As there will be more work for Adele, Cllr Dransfield proposed that, if a tenant chooses this option, garage rents should be increased to £140 to be paid over 10 equal payments, and an additional 5% for direct debit payments for allotments.  It was also agreed that, if any payments are missed, this would result in immediate eviction of the site.

Adele has received an email from an allotment tenant advising that they have uncovered some asbestos.  Cllr Hodgson will remove.

Adele has drafted a parking agreement for the area on Skipton Road and sent it out to the Councillors.  Cllr Reyner feels that there should be an inclusion of ‘£100 annual sum per vehicle parked’.  Adele to amend.
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Cllr Hodgson wanted to extend his appreciation and thanks to Cllr’s D&C Storey for the continued work they are doing at the allotments.  They have made a real difference to the whole area and also to the atmosphere of the tenants.  They are very much appreciated.
Recreation Ground/Ball Grove

David Whitefield attended the meeting on behalf of Trawden Celtic Football Club.  He asked whether the Parish Council was looking at taking over ownership of the Rec as he had spoken to Kieron Roberts at Pendle Council who advised that they were not looking at transferring them just yet.  He would like to see the Council own it with the condition of continued football.  Kieron doesn’t think that the water heaters are left on, and it was suggested by Cllr Robinson that the cost for electric in the pavilion is not a true reading, but a bigger bill divided between the properties it represents.  David feels that it would build community spirit if ownership was transferred, but if it wasn’t, there would be no change to what is currently being offered.  David noticed that there has been a rise in the amount of dog fouling over the past 5 or 6 weeks; the Councillors are unsure whether this is due to increased use or the darker evenings.  The Public Spaces Protection Order is due to come into force in April 2019, and there is still the different part for Trawden Rec.  In other areas, dog walkers will not be allowed to have more than 2 dogs, and they must be on leads.  Cllr Dransfield wondered whether it was a mistake for the amendment to Trawden Rec and asked whether it would be possible to add part of the condition back in which would be, each dog walker would be allowed no more than 2 dogs, but they would be allowed off the lead. There has been increased use by dog walking businesses and Adele has been recently advised of people having up to 8 dogs at any one time.  Businesses should not be using public spaces without written authorisation from Pendle Council.  David said that the number on the Friends of Trawden Rec group has dwindled recently and Adele has received no correspondence from the group.
Adele queried the amount invoiced by Pendle Council for the maintenance contribution for Ball Grove as it was £3000 more than expected.  A credit note has been issued for the difference of the amount agreed with Philip Mousdale of £5675.
CCTV at Wycoller Car Park

CCllr Whipp asked whether the CCTV issue had been resolved.  Adele advised that £6000 of funding has been allocated from Pendle Borough Council and the CCTV has been ordered.  It is planned to be fitted in the first week of January.  CCllr Whipp advised that this funding is from the Police and Crime Commissioner and was reserved for this purpose almost 2 years ago.  CCllr Whipp asked whether there were any costs for maintenance as there may be some funding available for this.  Adele to get a quote from Itus and send the CCllr Whipp.
Wall Near Bankfield Street

Cllr Robinson asked whether the owner of the field across from Bankfield Street would be willing to repair the wall where the hole has appeared.  Cllr Barritt will speak to the owner and ask the question.

Cllr Robinson asked about where the wall on Gladstone Terrace has been removed to create an access into gardens.  Some have been done well, but some have just has stones removed.  Sarah Cockburn-Price questioned this with Pendle Council earlier in the year.  Adele to find the correspondence and follow up.

Christmas Decorations 

Adele has been asking about lamppost decorations for Cotton Tree for next year.  Scott Whalley advised that Earby may have some good, unutilised decorations that we could use, but we would need permission from LCC to use lampposts.  Adele to report back when costs are received.

Parish Matters
None raised
Planning Applications
APPLICATION: 18/0768/FUL - PROPOSAL: Full: Major: Conversion of upper floors and part-ground floor of Mill building to form 8 dwellinghouses; Demolition of Weaving Shed and erection of 7 dwellinghouses and associated external works (Re-submission) AT: Black Carr Mill Skipton Road Trawden FOR: CRS Plant Ltd

The Parish Councillors think that this is a good use of the site and space and have no objections to the 
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proposals
APPLICATION: 18/0785/FUL - PROPOSAL: Full: Erection of an agricultural worker's dwelling (resubmission).

AT: Land At Field Number 4149 Wycoller Road Trawden FOR: Mr Wayne Tomlinson

The Parish Councillors have no objections to the proposals. It would mean that the farmer can vacate his caravan and live on site. The Councillors would like to see the Council enforce the promised screening for the previous buildings
APPLICATION: 18/0835/VAR - PROPOSAL: Full: Variation of Conditions: Vary Condtion 4 (Window Materials) of  Planning Permission 17/0323/FUL for the erection of a detached dwelling house. AT: Hollin Hall Barn Hollin Hall Trawden FOR: Mr C. Shapcott
Councillors feel that the windows should be wood as in the original application as we are in a Conservation area.
Approved Applications

18/0583/FUL
Mr David Edmundson at Thistleholme, Wycoller Road, Trawden

Full: Erection of a replacement shed on allotment.

Approved with Conditions

Correspondence
New schedule of fee for Pre-Application advice which came into effect on Monday 5th November 2018 received from Pendle Borough Council

Children and Family Wellbeing Service proposal approved

Log numbers received from Lancashire Constabulary for the vandalism reported on the Victorian Toilet and War Memorial

Notice of Poll received from Pendle Borough Council for the Referendum for the NHP

Email received from Jonathan Dicken congratulating the group of getting the Neighbourhood Plan through referendum

Framework 42 received from John Halton

Approval documents received from Pendle Borough Council for the road closure on Remembrance Day

Press release received about Rural policing

Notification of a meeting of the Health and Social Care Panel - 20th November

Thank you received from an allotment tenant to the organisers of the Allotment bonfire

Notification received that Addingham have progressed to their Regulation 16 consultation on the Neighbourhood Plan

Email received to advise that the bid for new play equipment at Ball Grove has been agreed.

Notification of the Policy and Resources Committee meeting on 27th November 2018

Advice received from Lancashire County Council that the Children and Wellbeing Service has identified a further reduction in costs by reducing the number of mini buses available to the Service, reducing district budget resources, stopping the small grants scheme, and a further reduction of 17FTE staff posts.  This will be put before Cabinet on 3rd December. 

Agenda received for the Council meeting to be held on 5th December 2018, where it will be proposed that the Trawden Forest Neighbourhood Plan will be formally adopted by Pendle Borough Council.

Presentation received and forwarded from Philip Mousdale regarding the potential ward changes

Finance
Bank transfer of £130 approved for Leo Brightley for Cleaning bus shelters and Victorian Toilet
Bank transfer of £589 approved for Mercer Print for printing the approved Neighbourhood Plan
Bank transfer of £5675 approved for Pendle Council for Ball Grove Maintenance cost contributions
Bank transfer of £307.50 approved for Lengthsman hours

Meeting closed 10.15pm – next meeting Monday 7th January 2019 – budget meeting only 
Meeting dates 2018: , 7th January – budget meeting, 4th February, 4th March, 1st April, 13th May, 3rd June, 1st July, No meeting in August, 2nd September, 7th October, 4th November, 2nd December
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